

Philip J. Haynie III
Chairman
National Black Growers Council
499 South Capitol St SW – Suite 600
Washington, DC 20003

March 25, 2021

Written Testimony of Philip J. Haynie III
Submitted to the House Committee on Agriculture
A Hearing to Review the State of Black Farmers in the U.S.

Chairman Scott, Ranking Member Thompson, and distinguished members of the Committee:

On behalf of the National Black Growers Council, thank you for the opportunity to testify at this important hearing today.

The National Black Growers Council consists of multigenerational producers who advocate for the interests of Black farmers in their local communities, their states, and to the federal government. NBGC's mission is simple: to improve the efficiency productivity and sustainability of Black row crop farmers.

As members of NBGC, we own our farms and seek opportunities to expand our operations. We strive to teach young men and women about the virtues of farming, the importance of agriculture, and the commitment it takes to be successful in the global business of agriculture.

The NBGC was organized to represent the unique needs of full-time Black row crop farmers. We have formed partnerships with each other, with majority farmers, with land grant universities, with agricultural companies and with USDA, because together, we all contribute to global food security.

I am a fifth-generation farmer. I grew up working my family land with my father and grandfather in Eastern Virginia where we grow corn, wheat and soybeans. I had a childhood dream of wanting to be a farmer. I finished high school and studied agriculture in college. I graduated with a Bachelor's of Science degree in Agricultural Economics from Virginia Tech and chose to return to my family farming business.

While growing up on my family farm, as a kid I experienced two fires, the first one burned up our farrowing barn and our sow herd was lost. The second fire, burned up our equipment and a finishing barn. After my father rented the largest tract of land in the county, he experienced

his equipment being shot up on that farm. We had to sleep in the truck with a shotgun whenever we left equipment on that farm. No convictions resulted from these cowardly acts; but I don't think the perpetrators were black.

The discrimination at USDA caused my parents to have an unbelievable amount of stress when they were denied loans or were late receiving operating money. This unnecessary stress was created by the uncertainty of farming in that era, fueled by racism, and ultimately caused the divorce of my parents. The discrimination by USDA caused a lot of young black people to not want to be a part of their family's farms.

The discrimination caused irrevocable damage to black families.

While in college, I learned from one of my white friends about the beginning farmer loan program at USDA. My father and I went into my local county office to inquire about the beginning farmer loan. The county executive director in my local county office asked me why did I want to farm. He told me that I was a bright young man with a good head on my shoulders and that I should focus on finding a good job after college. When I questioned why he didn't encourage my white high school friend to get a job and offered him a farm loan but not me he got upset. He asked me if I knew how much money my father owed the USDA? When I replied no I did not he opened my father's file and showed me all of my father's USDA loans. After doing that, he brandished my father and I with a loaded hand gun that he had in his desk. This incident has caused me to have nightmares about being shot in that FSA office. He also told my father; he should sell his land to a white farmer in the county and get a job at the local lumber company driving a forklift. Mr. Chairman, this is not something that happened to my forefathers, or something that I read in the history books. This happened to me.

If I had not gone through that experience, I may not be able to relate to other black farmers and their stories of discrimination. But this is my story. And this is why I am here to make sure no other young black man or woman has to go through that experience again. Mr. Chairman some scars in life are irreversible and that is one that time cannot fade away.

Today's hearing is an important step towards addressing a number of longstanding problems that continue to plague Black farmers. These chronic problems formulate the cumulative effects of being historically denied and impact three critical areas of farm sustainability: income, access to credit, and risk management.

With regard to income, annual subsidies paid to Black farmers are significantly less than subsidies received by their White farming neighbors. Current subsidy options, Agricultural Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price Loss Coverage (PLC), are based primarily on the crops and yields grown on from 1981–1985, a period of admitted racial discrimination by USDA. Studies have shown that Black farmers receive less than 20% of the per acre amounts paid to their White farming neighbors. These inequities ultimately result in Black farmers being less profitable, which impacts the second critical area, access to credit.

This is especially true when commodity prices are low and subsidies comprise a larger portion of farmers' income. The combined effects of these inequities often result in Black farms being less productive and having to rely on low-risk, low-reward enterprises. For example, planting less profitable crops like soybeans, right beside our white neighbors, because we lack the improvements like irrigation, land-leveling and drainage that our white neighbors have who plant cotton, rice and corn. Even when we can make improvements needed to break this cycle, we face higher risks by only being able to obtain crop insurance at average production histories that span 10 years. To address these disparities, NBGC supports the following:

- 1. Provide credit needed to make improvements that would bring Black farmers' land on par with the production potential of their White neighbors;
- 2. Adjust Black farmers' subsidies to a level comparable to their neighbors; and
- 3. Automatically adjust Black farmers' production history and insurance coverage to an amount comparable to the farm's potential after improvements are completed.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I wanted to highlight the ongoing issue of heirs' property rights impacting Black farmers. I mention this because Heirs' property, land owned by two or more people, often with a common ancestor who died without leaving a will, is the leading cause of involuntary land loss among Black farmers.

As we at NBGC have said before, land is a farmer's most valuable and productive asset. And yet, 60 percent of Black farmers today produce on property that has been passed through their families for generations without secure title. Without secure title, Black farmers are unable to leverage the full value of their land, including accessing Title I USDA programs. Black farmers have gone into local USDA offices and have been told they cannot sign a farm up for program participation because the farmer cannot provide all the signatures of heirs on the property. They offer the white farmer the option to provide a cash rent statement and not have to go through these obstacles. We need a system where USDA will work with us where the property is protected and benefits can be passed on to the operator.

In order to help address these outstanding issues, we and our partners at John Deere and the Thurgood Marshall College Fund launched the Legislation, Education, Advocacy, and Production Systems (or LEAP) Coalition in September 2020. In cooperation with the Federation of Southern Cooperatives and my colleague on this panel Mr. Blanding, the LEAP Coalition brings awareness, expertise, and legal resources to help Black and traditionally under-represented farmers gain clear title to their land.

Specific activities the LEAP Coalition will support include:

- Supporting legislation on Heirs' Property reform
- Partnering in efforts to clearing title for Black farmers
- Investing in Fellowships, Internships, and Agri-business career paths
- Engaging in estate planning to prevent the further proliferation of Heir's Property

- Amplifying the work of The Federation of Southern Cooperatives
- Raising awareness regarding the issues and challenges experienced by Black farmers
- Providing education and training to support Long-term Sustainability and Economic viability

After heir's property issues are cleared, NBGC plans to continue working within our networks to bring this land to maximum productivity. I want to thank our sustaining members for their support of this legislation and their continued commitment to help us achieve this goal.

In closing, it is clear that much work remains to address longstanding issues impacting Black farmers. We look forward to working with you and the Committee to address these issues moving forward, and I look forward to your questions.